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ON STEPHEN E. FIENBERG AS A DISCUSSANT AND A FRIEND

By DONALD B. RUBIN

Harvard University (emeritus), Tsinghua University and Temple University

I first met Steve when I was changing PhD programs at Harvard in 1967 or
1968. After entering the PhD program in Psychology for a week, I had been in
“The Division of Engineering and Applied Physics” in a program that would now
be called computer science, doing things like learning about automata theory, ex-
tensible languages, Chomsky grammars, Turing Machines, computational com-
plexity and writing computer programs in assembly code for a PDP-1, which used
folded paper tape for storing the code. Riveting stuff I had grown to unlove. I be-
lieve that in 1967 I had spoken to Fred Mosteller, at the advice of John Tukey
(whom I knew pretty well from my undergraduate days because I had done some
programming for him at Bell Labs). The reason for this digression about my back-
ground is to emphasize that I knew essentially nothing about statistics as a field,
really not even what it was at that point in time, and Steve in contrast appeared
to be immersed in it, having worked with Fred for years and knew the other two
senior faculty in Statistics on a first name basis (Art Dempster and Bill Cochran).
Although Steve had already completed the lower level PhD courses, we both at-
tended a seminar lead by Fred where we discussed psychological learning theory
(Bush and Mosteller), log-linear models (Leo Goodman style) and other truly in-
teresting things to which I'd never been exposed. Statistics was a great fit for me,
and it occurred to me at the time that Steve was clearly going to be a leader in this
field.

As is well-known, Steve went on to become a member of the Statistics De-
partment Faculty at the University of Chicago. I stayed at Harvard for a year after
I graduated, but Steve and I connected again when we were both asked to be discus-
sants of a paper on missing data by HO Hartley and Ron Hocking at a Biometrics
Society meeting.

For those who have never met Hartley, he was a real character. He was fairly
short, possibly under five feet, with a heavy German accent, which he exagger-
ated by speaking in an overly precise, staccato style. Hartley presented the paper.
Then after one or two other discussants, Steve presented his discussion with his
usual eloquence, which I had learned to expect and respect from our time together
at Harvard; Steve was already a “player” in Statistics. Then it was Hartley’s turn
to comment on Steve’s points. He began: “I want to begin by thanking Professor
FEEN-BERGG for his discussion.” It seemed to me that it took Hartley about a
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